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Board of Trustees


Minutes
	Date:
	19 January 2011 (197th meeting)

	Time:
	14.00

	Venue:
	V&A Board Room 

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

Samir Shah
Betty Jackson 
Steve McGuckin
	Michelle Ogundehin 

Sir Timothy Sainsbury 

Bob Stefanowksi

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A
Beth McKillop, Deputy Director, V&A

Amanda Bruce, Performance and Planning Manager and Acting Secretary to the Board of Trustees, V&A (minutes) 
Janet Davies, Head of Regional Liaison Team, V&A (for items 4 and 5 only)

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estate, V&A
Jane Lawson, Director of Development, V&A
Leela Meinertas, Project Operations Manager, FTF, V&A (for items 1 and 2 only)

Lesley Miller, Senior Curator, FTF, V&A (for item 3 only)
Sian Williams, Director of Finance, V&A

	Apologies:
	Edwin Davies, Erin O’Connor, Professor Lisa Jardine, Dame Marjorie Scardino, Paul Thompson, Damien Whitmore


	1
	Declaration of Interests

	1.1
	There were no declarations of interest.

	
	

	2
	FuturePlan Update: Furniture Galleries

	2.1
	LMe gave a powerpoint presentation on the Furniture Galleries project scheduled to open in November / December 2012.  The galleries are 577m2 and had been designed by NORD with Block Architecture.  The galleries would retain key Aston Webb architectural features including the glass skylights, cornice and parquet floor.  The colour scheme would be monochromatic with the design feature of a brass frieze, which would function to house services and lighting as well as filtering daylight.  As with all FuturePlan projects, environmental controls would be passive.  The gallery displays would be open and would comprise a chronology running down the centre of the gallery with ‘making’ displays and maker ‘portals’ along the walls.  LMe showed images of key objects which would be displayed in the galleries and emphasised that of the 260 objects, 235 would be from the store, and some objects had not been displayed in living memory.  Objects would range from 11th century to contemporary and would include English, European, American, Indian, Chinese and Japanese objects.  Research was being undertaken into key objects prior to their display.  

	2.2
	In discussion LMe assured the Board that objects would be contextualised with multimedia displays and labels, and that photographs of objects in their original interiors would be included where possible.  JL confirmed that the galleries were fully funded.  

	
	

	3
	FuturePlan Update: 1600 – 1800 Galleries 

	3.1
	LMi gave a powerpoint presentation on the 1600-1800 Galleries planned to open in winter 2014.  The galleries are 1,565m2 and priorities for the refurbishment would be the provision of disabled access, the restoration of the Aston Webb interior – including uncovering windows and original ceiling height – reversal of the chronology and good vision lines to enable secure warding of the galleries.  1,000 objects would be displayed, including 2-4 historic interiors.  Objects would reflect the thematic overview of ‘Europe and the World’ and would include objects from the Jones bequest along with fashion, textiles and musical instruments.  The Museum had submitted a Stage 1 HLF application and would appoint a design team in May 2011.  

	3.2
	In discussion JL agreed to circulate a breakdown of the galleries to Trustees to assist with fundraising.  MJ felt that the HLF had been pleased to be involved with the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries, and that the application would be considered seriously.  

	
	

	4
	UK Strategy 

	4.1
	The UK Strategy for 2011-2014 had been circulated previously. BM gave a powerpoint presentation showing maps which highlighted V&A regional and Purchase Grant Fund (PGF) work throughout the UK.  BM emphasised that all UK relationships would be affected in the revised funding environment and that the V&A would need to respond flexibly, especially depending on the resources of regional partners.  BM highlighted the following points:

· Dundee was now the V&A’s pre-eminent UK partner.  
· Funding for the strategic commissioning project Design for Life would end in March 2011.  The Museum was examining how this valuable project in partnership with Bolton Museum and Archive Service; Brighton Museum & Art Gallery; Manchester City Galleries; Museums Sheffield; and the Shipley Art Gallery, Tyne & Wear Archives & Museums could be maintained. 

· Both Sheffield local authority and the Sheffield Museum trust have had funding cut.  As a result Sheffield had been unable to take the Couture exhibition, however they are planning to take 3 smaller exhibitions from mid 2012.  Meanwhile discussions were underway regarding several low cost/high impact projects, such as a V&A case in the foyer, to sustain the relationship with reduced budgets.  The Museum of Childhood (MoC) would be hosting 2 Museums Sheffield exhibitions in 2011 and 2012.  
The Director briefly updated the Board on the Museum’s relationship with Blackpool.  He had met with Steve Weaver, Chief Executive of Blackpool Council in November.  Although the council had sustained cuts, the V&A at Blackpool project is regarded as key to Blackpool’s long term strategy and there is strong Council support for the project.  The meeting with Ed Vaizey, Minister for Culture, Communications and Creative Industries to update the Minister on the project and elicit government support had been rescheduled for 9 February.  

	4.2
	In discussion the Board agreed that the strategy should refer to the quality of engagement as well as the quantity of UK work and offered their congratulations on such a succinct strategy document.  BM assured the Board that the Museum consistently received enquiries to work with a range of UK organisations, and that new relationships were always developing.  For example the Herbert in Coventry had taken several recent exhibitions.  The Board agreed that UK work was a high priority for the V&A and that the Museum would sustain and protect UK work despite the cut in Grant in Aid, as was a condition in the grant settlement letter.  

	
	

	5
	V&A at Dundee Update

	5.1
	MG gave a powerpoint presentation on the V&A at Dundee project.  The key partners in the project were the University of Dundee, University of Abertay Dundee, Dundee City Council, Scottish Enterprise and the V&A and the membership of the V&A at Dundee Board reflected this.  MG gave an overview of the universities and the cultural institutions in Dundee including the recently refurbished McManus Galleries, Dundee Contemporary Arts and Dundee Rep.  The McManus Galleries would be involved in the interim programme till 2014, which would be very design focused.  Kengo Kuma had won the design competition and an additional £5m Scottish Government funding package was announced on 12 January.  The building would be 6,000m2 and would include an entrance hall, 4 galleries, workshops and education spaces a shop and café, bar and restaurant.  Next steps would be to appoint a Director of V&A at Dundee and a fundraising team, to set up a project office and appoint the design team.  Although the V&A’s role would be advisory not supervisory, there is risk to the V&A’s brand and reputation, and MG would assist in refining the architectural brief.  The design and fit of the building was expected to be completed by 2015.  

	5.2
	In discussion MG assured the Board that the Director of V&A at Dundee would report to both the V&A Director and the V&A at Dundee Board and that the V&A Director would always be a member of the V&A at Dundee Board.  The Board agreed that reporting lines would need to be formalised to minimise risks to the V&A brand as there was no precedent for this kind of relationship, although this arrangement mitigated risks associated with funding the project.  The Board noted that V&A at Dundee would be distinct and separate from other V&A projects, such as Exhibition Road, to ensure that there was no perceived conflict of interest in competing for capital funding.  The Board agreed that the Museum had a strong record resourcing and managing multiple projects and recognised that the project would hugely raise the profile of the V&A’s UK work as well as possibly achieving an international profile.  

	
	

	6
	Bank Mandate

	6.1
	The bank mandate had been circulated previously.  The Board noted that approval limits for contract approval would be discussed at the next Audit Committee.  

	6.2
	The revised bank mandate was approved.  

	
	

	7
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (26 November 2010)

	7.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed.  

	
	

	8
	Matters arising

	8.1
	There were no matters arising. 

	
	

	9
	Director’s Report

	9.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  The Director highlighted the following points:

i. A Parliamentary question regarding the Purchase Grant Fund had been asked by Lord Howarth of Newport on 13 January, and had elicited good statements of support.  Baroness Rawlings responded that the Arts Council England (ACE) would continue the funding of the Fund, once it assumes responsibility for the museums and library functions of Museums, Libraries and Archives Council (MLA).  The Director thanked the Headley Trust for their leading role in lobbying on this matter.  
ii. Visitor figures for Imperial Robes had been disappointing.  This could be explained by the unseasonably bad weather, student demonstrations and the ongoing roadwork on Exhibition Road.  Further work was being undertaken to market the exhibition more actively.  In discussion the Board agreed that the Museum would seek a reduction from RBKC on the rates that the Museum pays whilst the work is in progress.  
iii. The Diaghilev exhibition had been popular, achieving a final visit figure of 115,500.  
iv. Visits to the website continued to be strong.  
v. The Director had met with Jonathan Stephens, DCMS Permanent Secretary on 6 January to discuss the export licensing system, the PGF and also working to actively to build partnerships around contested objects.  

	
	

	10
	Chairman’s Report

	10.1
	The Chairman highlighted Culture Secretary Jeremy Hunt MP’s speech on 8 December at which he outlined the Government’s plan to boost philanthropy in the cultural sector and emphasised that the proposed changes to tax relief on the gifting of works of art acquired during the owners lifetime was key.  

	10.2
	The Chairman would be attending the opening of Object of Devotion at the Bowdoin College Museum of Art, Brunswick, Maine in February.  

	10.3
	The Chairman reported that the process to appoint a new Director was in process.  Applications had closed and the panel would comprise PR, LJ and SS.  It was hoped that once the shortlist had been compiled, interviews would take place in March.  

	10.4
	The Chairman reported that the process to recruit 2 or 3 new Trustees was underway.  The panel, comprising PR, SS and the DCMS appointed Independent Public Appointments Assessor had met and short listed 4 applicants for interview on 4 February.  Fundraising would officially be part of the remit for all new Trustees.  

	
	

	11
	Reports from Committees

	11.1
	Buildings Strategy Committee.  The following points were highlighted:
i. 6A Architects had presented designs for Gallery 40 (Fashion) which presented an elegant solution for the mezzanine structure.  
ii. The glass balustrade in the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries had been removed.  The temporary balustrade would be completed by March 2011.  
iii. The Exhibition Road project was progressing, with all short-listed practices expected to submit designs in February.  

	11.2
	Development Committee – a report had been circulated previously.  It was noted that:
i. Sponsorship had been secured for British Design 1948-2012.  
ii. Income from donations boxes was up on the previous year: this could partly be explained by increased visitor numbers.  
iii. The Friends of the V&A had confirmed Sponsorship for Postmodernism: Style and Subversion 1970-1990, and had also supported several acquisitions for the exhibition.  

iv. A trip for major donors was planned for April to Dresden in conjunction with the 1600-1800 galleries; DC members would also be invited.  

	
	

	12
	Any other business

	12.1
	There was no further business.


Amanda Bruce 
25 January 2011
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